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Reintroduced Anti-Smuggling Bill Targets Genuine Refugees for Unfair and Arbitrary Treatment

TORONTO - The Refugee Lawyers’ Association of Ontario (RLA) today expressed its profound regret over the decision of the Harper government to re-introduce Bill C-49, the party’s draconian so-called anti-human-smuggling bill.

“We have said before and say again that this bill is a human rights travesty,” said Andrew Brouwer. “It not only targets the smugglers, but also severely punishes the desperate people who use smugglers as the only way to flee persecution and torture. It goes against basic Canadian values of fairness, justice and compassion for the vulnerable.”

When the Conservatives first tabled this bill in the fall, they were faced with a barrage of opposition from many corners of Canadian civil society, including human rights and social justice organizations, religious groups, bar associations and academics. Faced with certain defeat in the legislature, they withdrew the bill. 

Rather than use the past few months to amend the bill to address the concerns of those who criticized it last time around, the Conservatives have decided to use their majority in Parliament to simply ram through what is essentially the same set of draconian, unconstitutional measures. Of particular concern are provisions that would penalize refugees who arrived with the help of a smuggler, such as:

- Mandatory detention for one year, including children, with no chance of review.  

- Five year prohibition on applying for permanent residence, even after recognition as a refugee, with no possibility of bringing family to Canada during this time or travelling abroad to visit with them. 

- Denial of the right to appeal the refusal of refugee protection.

“People at risk of torture and persecution often have no alternative but to turn to smugglers to help them escape their countries and find safety,” said Andrew Brouwer. “While some smugglers exploit such desperation, it is fundamentally unjust to target the desperate refugees for punishment if the intended goal is to deter the smugglers who prey on them.” 

The RLA maintains, along with many other organizations, that several of the bill’s provisions are unconstitutional and violate international law. The principle of non-punishment for irregular entry is a cornerstone of the 1951 Refugee Convention, to which Canada is a party. The RLA is gravely concerned by the Harper government’s apparent disregard for its obligations under international law and the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms.

“We recognize that the reintroduction of this bill has been a stated priority of both Jason Kenney and Stephen Harper for many months, so it is no surprise that it has now been re-tabled. We also recognize that with majorities in both houses of Parliament, the Conservatives have the ability to pass this legislation over the opposition of the all the other parties and civil society,” said Geraldine MacDonald, President of the RLA. “However, we call on all Canadians of good will to speak out against this bill, and for members of the Conservative caucus who believe in justice, compassion and the rule of law to stand up for these principles within their own caucus and in the legislature, to defeat this unacceptable bill.”
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